
Dear Mayor Bosse and members of the City Council:

You have heard from plenty of residents who are unhappy with the new 
permit-by-plate system rollout. I count myself among them although my 
concerns are primarily about cost and privacy.

Last Tuesday evening Officer Maycock sounded a bit defensive when he 
maintained that permit policies haven’t changed. However one policy 
does seem to have changed: the new system does not prorate the cost of 
an overnight permit ($122). In the past, that cost was progressively 
discounted; if we obtained a permit in February, for example, the 
reduced cost was a reflection that there was only eight months 
remaining in the permit period.

Under the new system there is no prorating the permit cost. When we 
obtain the permit at program rollout, it is valid only for the next 
eight months (until September 30th). Yet we will pay the full $122. 
That equates to $40 of value that we’re not getting. That is an 
effective price hike this initial year.

On privacy concerns, we heard Officer Tomlinson answer a councilmember 
question by saying that license plate numbers are not retained. I 
believe that he meant plate numbers were not retained when we call-in 
a guest. But later he said the department is looking to input “as many 
license plates in the system as possible.” Those seem like 
contradictory statements.

Now perhaps I misunderstood the department’s intent, but the problem 
is we don’t know to what purpose the department will put that plate 
data. The permit website (beverlyhills.permitinfo.net) says nothing 
about data retention; in fact it makes no commitment at all to user 
privacy because there is no privacy statement posted. How could this 
have escaped the notice of BHPD?

I am concerned that the department has stated that the objective of 
permit-by-plate was to have eyes on every car that comes into the 
city. That suggest a broader surveillance program behind permit-by-
plate. I would liken it to the cell phone mac address: an individually 
identifiable number attached to an individual which is silently logged 
in the background by cell towers and wifi points alike. That data is 
simply waiting to be queried (and perhaps without reasonable 
suspicion).

Why can't this program commit to a brief data-retention period of, 
say, 90 days and back it up with a posted privacy policy? I would then 
be more comfortable with the surveillance implications of our permit-
by-plate data.

More broadly, the permit parking website does not even identify the 
entity behind the website to whom we send our personal information. We 
are required to send a copy of our driver’s license, car registration, 
residential lease, utility bills or other proof of residency simply to 
create an account. This is the kind of information that is prized by 
identity thieves. Yet we have no idea who’s receiving it.



Didn’t the police department at any time flag the lack of corporate 
branding on the website?

Certainly the Beverly Hills privacy policy would not apply because the 
website and system are outsourced it to a third-party vendor — again a 
vendor that is not identified to the public. Even the PDF information 
which is provided to website visitors doesn’t identify the entity. It 
is branded ‘Park BH’ with the shield logo.

We have a $400k traffic consultant on the case and she didn’t flag the 
lack of branding or the missing privacy policy as problems prior to 
rollout?

Given the use of ‘Park BH’ and the city’s shield, I have to wonder 
whether obscuring the vendor is intentional. For example, when I 
called the city with a question about permit process I was patched 
through to the vendor’s line. But the city staffer didn't indicate 
that I would be talking to a third-party vendor. The representative 
who took my call didn’t identify himself or the entity as a third-
party vendor. (The representative did acknowledge it when I pressed 
the question.)

I learned that Data Ticket Inc. is the vendor both the permit vendor 
and the vendor that handles citation processing simply because I found 
the vendor agreement.

Again my overarching concern is privacy. I am uncomfortable with BHPD 
and Data Ticket Inc. collecting geolocation data on my car, and indeed 
every car parked on a city street, precisely because BHPD's objective 
is to log all of these plate numbers. That data establish a pattern-
of-life; that database is waiting to be queried and probably without 
any legitimate law enforcement purpose.

I have other concerns.

BHPD says the payment options haven’t changed. That is strictly true. 
However the pay-by-check option is not shown to users. Likewise the 
PDF guide to creating the user account doesn't show a pay-by-check 
option. When I specifically asked about it the representative said I 
could mail-in a check and he read the directions. Why isn’t that 
option posted?

Second, a call to the platform is answered with “Citation processing 
center.” As you heard, that is confusing to callers. Perhaps it is 
because permit processing is a new line of business for Data Ticket 
Inc. The URL permitinfo.net was registered in early 2020 some months 
before Beverly Hills agreed to hire them for standing-up this system.

Let me close by asking another question: Why was BHPD allowed to 
incorporate the permit parking program into their enforcement 
operations?

I recall how parking enforcement flagged after the program was 
relocated from Public Works to BHPD in 2017 so at the time I wouldn't 
have suggested the department should take over the whole program. As 



recently as 2018 the Council’s priority matrix shows IT as the lead 
department. Who did recommend it — and why?

Police officers are not program administrators (as I’m reminded when I 
see four or more mid- and late-career police officers tasked with 
offering ‘white glove’ customer service during the rollout.) I think 
we would have encountered fewer problems — and gained more insight 
from the public — had Shana and Daren stood-up the new system. 

Finally, multifamily residents are disproportionately affected by the 
privacy implications of the new permit parking program. A greater 
proportion of our households must park on the street; we can’t opt-out 
of the program if we are concerned about privacy or the handling of 
our personal information. I think multifamily households have been 
slow to appreciate the compromises that we must make simply to park a 
car in Beverly Hills.

Thank you very much for your time and service.

Mark Elliot


